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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of March 8, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Absent:
Commissioner Jameel


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter stated that there were no written communications regarding items on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  800 Sierra Point Road, (808) Sierra Point Road & 812-818 Sierra Point Road; Variances V-12-06 & V-13-06 and Use Permits UP-15-06 & UP-16-06; variance for driveway at (808) Sierra Point Road to be shared with units at 800 Sierra Point Road and 812-818 Sierra Point Road; variance for new garage in 10-ft. front setback at 800 Sierra Point Road to exceed 15-ft. height limit; use permit to modify parking requirement for (808) Sierra Point Road to accept off-site parking beyond frontage of site; use permit to modify and expand existing nonconforming “Duplex/Dwelling Group” Units at 812-818 Sierra Point Road; Planning commission review of grading operation exceeding 250 cubic feet; Atticus Tysen & James Hunter, applicants & owners; APN 007-521-010,  -020 & -030


Chairman Hunter announced that he was recusing himself because he was an applicant and owner.  He relinquished the chair to Vice Chair Hawawini and left the dais.


Senior Planner Tune said this property contains three adjoining building sites.  The applicants propose to replace the existing house and shed at 800 Sierra Point Road with a new single-family residence and an accessory structure over a two-car garage, with an additional one-car attached garage.  Senior Planner Tune noted a variance is required because the one-car garage will exceed the height limit of 15 feet above the center of the street for that portion of the structure located within the front 15 ft. of the site.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the additional height is justified in this case, because the front of the property rises steeply from the street, which is located on the far side of the right-of-way.  To reduce the visual bulk of the garage, he said, staff recommends an open railing for the roof deck.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that staff had also recommended shifting back the front eaves of the exercise room, but noted that the code allows eaves to extend into setbacks.  He asked that the Commission resolve this discrepancy in the code.


For the site at 808 Sierra Point Road, Senior Planner Tune said that the applicants propose a single-family residence with a garage at the end of a driveway shared with the two adjoining properties.  He stated that in response to staff’s recommendation that the existing on-street parking be shifted into parking bays to be provided off street, the applicants now propose to provide three parking spaces on-site by installing a lift inside the two-car garage.  This would eliminate the need for the use permit to accept parking beyond the site frontage, and so staff is no longer recommending parking bays.


Senior Planner Tune noted the third site, at 812-818 Sierra Point Road, has two existing detached units that will be replaced with two new detached units containing 230 square feet more floor area, but fewer bedrooms.  A use permit is required because the existing units are considered a nonconforming dwelling group.  Senior Planner Tune commented that approval of a use permit is justified in this situation because the existing nonconforming setbacks will be eliminated, and the required parking will be provided on site.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicants propose one shared driveway for all three sites.  The driveway would be located on the middle site, and designed as a parking court, which requires a variance because private driveways, by definition, serve no more than one property.  Senior Planner Tune pointed out that the subject situation is unusual because all three sites are within the same ownership, and all currently share a 43-foot-wide curb cut that provides access to at least five parking spaces.  He noted the proposed parking court would require only an 18-foot-wide curb cut for eight parking spaces.  In addition, a court would provide a maneuvering area so cars would not have to back into traffic to exit the three sites.  Senior Planner Tune said that for these reasons, staff recommends approval of the shared driveway, subject to recordation of reciprocal access easements and maintenance agreements.


Senior Planner Tune noted that Planning Commission review is required because the project entails more than 250 cubic yards of grading.  Staff finds that the proposed grading is designed to reflect the natural topography by limiting the number of driveways to be cut into the hillside and by stepping the proposed structures up the hillside.  Senior Planner Tune stated that a number of existing eucalyptus trees, plus a pine and a buckeye, are proposed to be removed, and staff recommends replacement of the buckeye with three native species of trees planted on-site, plus 12 other trees planted on-site or within the public right-of-way to replace the other trees being removed.


Senior Planner Tune said that to comply with state permit processing deadlines, the Planning Commission must take action on the project at this meeting.  He concluded with a recommendation of conditional approval of the variances and use permit, and approval of issuance of a grading permit.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the provisions of the maintenance agreement.  Senior Planner Tune said the City Attorney will draft an agreement for the parties defining their duties and apportioning costs.


Commissioner Lentz asked how tall the one-car garage would be.  The applicant responded that the garage was about 2-1/2 feet taller than the height limit.  


Commissioner Lentz asked about the City’s past position on shared driveways.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the most recent zoning ordinance defines a driveway as access to a single site, so variances are needed to approve shared driveways.  He added that the Planning Commission had recommended amending the City’s parking requirements to allow shared driveways, but the City Council has not yet acted on the recommendation.


Commissioner Hawawini asked staff to discuss the code conflict issue.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the zoning ordinance was amended a few years ago to specifically limit the height of any portion of a building encroaching into the 15-foot front setback to 20 feet.  He said the building code contains a specific exception allowing eaves to extend into setbacks.  He recommended that the Commission clarify the City’s intent with respect to eaves within the front setback.


Commissioner Hawawini opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


Atticus Tysen, applicant, said he was pleased to present this green-building project that harmonizes with the character of Brisbane.  He noted the goal of the project was to build a net-zero-energy home using sustainable building practices.  He confirmed that the applicants also want to meet City guidelines, but unique aspects of the site created unusual challenges and opportunities.  


Mr. Tysen expressed his opinion that the proposed design minimizes visual impacts and allows for more open space.  He pointed out that the shared driveway reduces the existing curb cut and allows for more landscaping along the street edge.  He stated that smaller buildings will consume fewer resources to build and operate, as well as provide flexible and affordable housing.  Mr. Tysen noted the multiple roof planes create an opportunity for both solar water heating and photovoltaic energy generation.  He added that the project will also correct existing nonconformities and preserve the diversity of housing in Brisbane.


Mr. Tysen said he and Mr. Hunter have lived on the site for 14 years and look forward to many more years.  He introduced David Arkin and Annie Tilt, project architects, of Arkin Tilt, a firm which specializes in ecological planning and design.  He invited them to provide a more detailed overview of the project and answer the Commission’s questions.


Mr. Arkin said the goals of the project were to minimize impact from the street, correct nonconforming conditions, create separate units on separate lots, make the buildings green and energy-efficient, and connect to the surrounding landscape.  He described the project and some of its key features.  He noted that most of the conditions proposed by staff are acceptable.


With respect to eave height, Condition E, Mr. Arkin requested that the Planning Commission allow a one-foot projection.  


Mr. Arkin drew attention to Condition G.  He explained that the main house on the western-most lot has three chimney flues, two of which exceed the height limit.  He recommended treating the flues as mechanical appurtenances and allowing them as proposed.


Mr. Arkin requested that the Planning Commission reconsider Condition AA, requiring roll-up garage doors.  He noted the parking court provides ample room for maneuvering, and he asked for greater flexibility to allow carriage-style or tilt-up doors.


Mr. Arkin requested approval of this sensitive, green, and positive addition to the City of Brisbane.  He said the variances to enable the driveway and garage configuration create a better project, and the overall project is well below the City’s normal floor area ratio of .72.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the three parcels will have separate or shared utility meters.  Mr. Arkin responded that the parcels are three separate lots, and each will have its own utility connections and energy systems.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there was access to the property from Humboldt Road.  Mr. Arkin said no additional vehicular access is available.  He noted there is pedestrian access to Humboldt Road from the eastern-most site at 812-818 Sierra Point Road.


Commissioner Maturo asked if the applicant had any particular objections to roll-up garage doors.  Mr. Arkin responded that the roll-up doors might be the eventual choice, but the applicant would like more flexibility.  He displayed photographs from other projects showing different door options.


Referring to Condition G, Commissioner Maturo asked how much the chimneys extended above the height limit.  Mr. Arkin replied that the applicable height limit is 34 feet, and the lowest flue is at that height.  He explained that the code requires an 18-inch vertical separation between flues, so the highest flue would extend 3 feet beyond the height limit.


Commissioner Hawawini commended the applicants for the sensitive and careful design of this project, and noted that it can serve as a model green-building project.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that solar energy systems are being proposed for all three homes, and he asked if residential systems were becoming more affordable for homeowners.  Mr. Arkin said that over the past ten years, the installed cost per watt for solar systems has gone from about $10 to $7 per watt, depending on the type of system.  He noted that as energy prices increase, the payback period becomes shorter.  He estimated that typical systems cost about $20,000, of which $6,000 to $7,000 can be recovered in the form of rebates, so the average payback period is ten to fifteen years.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the applicant had discussed the problematic conditions with staff.  Mr. Arkin stated that the chimney and eaves issues had been discussed before, but the garage door condition had not been addressed.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the reason for requiring roll-up garage doors.  Senior Planner Tune responded that there is no code requirement for roll-up doors, but the City generally recommends them to minimize the amount of time a car is parked in a driveway.  He noted that in this case, four units will be sharing the driveway courtyard, so a roll-up door seemed to be a reasonable requirement.  He added that most roll-up doors have automatic remote openers.  He acknowledged that blocking the driveway would not be an issue for this project.


Commissioner Lentz asked if carriage-style sliding doors could be opened remotely.  Mr. Tysen stated that it is likely the applicant will opt for remote-opening garage doors, but noted that the project is still early in the design process.  He clarified that the applicant wants flexibility to consider various options.


Commissioner Lentz asked about staff’s recommendation with respect to chimney height.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the exception for mechanical appurtenances is via a use permit, as opposed the variance requirement for chimneys.  He noted that the use permit findings in the draft resolution could be amended to include chimney height.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about potential implications and problems that could arise if the parcels are owned by different owners in the future.  Senior Planner Tune said a reciprocal maintenance and easement agreement would be recorded, so future purchasers would be on notice as to their rights and obligations.


Tom Lambert, owner of the parcel immediately to the east of the subject property, expressed support for the plan.  He congratulated the owners and wished them good luck.


Mr. Lambert recommended clarifying Condition C regarding the lot line adjustment.  


Mr. Lambert asked what steps will be taken to ensure that neighbors’ properties are not impacted by the grading for this project.


Senior Planner Tune responded that the project will require approval of a grading permit by the City Engineer, and the grading ordinance specifies conditions that must be met before the permit can be issued.


Senior Planner Tune explained that the purpose of the lot line adjustment is to reconfigure the existing lots to provide frontage on Sierra Point Road for each site.


Commissioner Maturo asked if the applicants had heard from any other neighbors, and Mr. Tysen said he was not aware of any other comments.


Tom Stout, adjacent neighbor to the east, said he was pleased with the project and the size of the proposed buildings.  He stated that the applicants have been good neighbors and have maintained their property well.


Mr. Stout asked about emergency vehicle access to the western-most residence, especially if there were a fire in the adjoining canyon.  Mr. Tysen noted there is a fire hydrant immediately behind the structure at 808 Sierra Point Road which would be accessible to all three buildings. 
Mr. Arkin added that there is a path on one side of the garage at 800 Sierra Point Road and a stairwell on the other.


There being no other members of the public who wished to speak on this matter, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo said she was very impressed and excited about the project’s size and green-building features.  She stated that she was not opposed to allowing the eaves or the chimney flues as proposed.  She questioned the need to require roll-up doors, given the design of the parking court, and recommended allowing flexibility.


Commissioner Lentz expressed his appreciation to the applicants and architects for the sensitive project design and said he looked forward to seeing the end product.  He indicated a willingness to modify the recommended conditions as proposed by the applicant.


Commissioner Hawawini thanked and commended the applicants for designing the project to harmonize with the environment and conserve natural resources.  He said he had no objections to the applicant’s proposed revisions to the conditions.


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the project with the revised conditions.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Chairman Hunter not participating or voting).


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  418-420 Monterey Street; Design Permit DP-1-07, Use Permit UP-1-07, and Setback Exception Modification SE-1-07; new duplex as part of a mixed-use project with landing extending into 5-ft. rear seatback for stairways; Deilly Echeverri, applicant; Vijay Singh, owner; APN 007-271-020 & -0070


Senior Planner Tune noted that this item was continued from the February 22 meeting, and the applicant had since revised the proposal to set the top floor back about 11.5 feet from the Monterey Street property line, reducing the total area of the building by almost 400 square feet.  If the Commission does not approve this revised proposal, staff requests direction as to what would be considered an acceptable building envelope for this project.  Senior Planner Tune referred to the list of parameters and possible alternatives described in the staff report.


Senior Planner Tune stated that one issue to be resolved is the east setback, and whether the new building should be kept 3 feet from the existing building at 416 Monterey Street, even though no setback is required by the zoning ordinance or building code.  


With respect to the west setback, Senior Planner Tune noted, the issue is whether a setback exception modification should be granted to allow the exit corridor landings, or whether a 10-foot setback should be maintained for all structures to provide uncovered parking for employees, although not specifically required by the zoning ordinance.  He advised that if the building is treated like the adjoining building in the R-2 District, a 3-foot, 4-inch west side setback would be required.  


For the east side, Senior Planner Tune suggested a number of options, including setting back the first floor to better relate to the building’s single-family neighbors, providing uncovered parking spaces in the driveway and covered garage spaces for two cars, or setting back the top floor.  He indicated that the Commission must take action on the project at this meeting unless the applicant requests a 90-day extension.


Commissioner Lentz thanked the staff for its thorough analysis of alternatives.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


John Echeverri, applicant, narrated a PowerPoint presentation and described the latest proposed design for the new duplex at 418-420 Monterey Street.  He said the project objective was to build two average-size dwelling units that will be occupied by two families.  He noted the site is challenging because of its unusual L-shape and dimensions, and he pointed out the existing restaurant, parking lot, and the available building area.


Mr. Echeverri said the primary issues are the left side setback and the existing parking lot.  He observed that most of the objections from residents are based on elimination of the parking lot which has been used for parking, deliveries, and storing garbage containers.  Mr. Echeverri said that the lease agreement with the restaurant never included a parking area, and the owner never intended to leave the area as a public parking lot.  He requested that the City not require this project to solve the City’s downtown parking shortage.


Mr. Echeverri stated that the site is suitable for building, and the owner cannot afford mortgage payments for a public parking lot.  He said each proposed unit will have three bedrooms and three baths, approximately 1,244 square feet of living space, and a two-car garage.  He noted that the proposed building height is 28 feet, less than the City’s 35-foot maximum.


Mr. Echeverri remarked that concerns expressed by neighbors have to do with the parking lot, deliveries, parking issues, a formal survey, which has been accomplished, and renderings showing how the project will look.  He pointed out that although some of the neighbors live in very small houses, their typical lot sizes are much larger than the project site.


Mr. Echeverri said that if the size of the units is further reduced, one of the bedrooms will have to be eliminated.  He observed that two-bedroom units are not as attractive to families with children.  He requested that the Planning Commission approve the setback exception modification as proposed.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that in order to grant a variance, the Planning Commission must make a finding of special circumstances.  He asked the applicant to describe the special circumstances that would warrant granting a variance for this project.


Chairman Hunter clarified that the action before the Planning Commission was a setback exception modification.  Senior Planner Tune said the findings are slightly different than the findings for a variance.  He noted the three findings for an exception are:  to gain access to the property or the dwelling unit, unusual or special circumstances relating to the configuration of the property, and minimization of the modification’s visual impacts. 


Commissioner Hawawini asked the applicant to identify the special circumstances.  Mr. Echeverri asked for a 4-foot, 6-inch setback on the left side instead of the 10 feet required.  He stated the building has been redesigned to bring it into compliance to the greatest extent possible, including bringing in the top floor, and there is not much more that can be done and still maintain three-bedroom units.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the possibility of two-bedroom, two-bath units, and Mr. Echeverri answered that the owner is unwilling to consider such a reduction.  He stated that the target is a livable, long-term family home rather than a starter home.


Chairman Hunter noted the Monterey Street lot frontage is about 33.6 feet wide, and the dwelling units take up 22 feet of that width.  He clarified that only the stair landings, not the dwelling units themselves, are within the setback areas.  Mr. Echeverri noted that the stairs are needed for fire access.  Chairman Hunter observed that one of the allowable setback exceptions is for access to a dwelling.


Commissioner Lentz asked whether any of the alternatives proposed by the staff were acceptable, and Mr. Echeverri said the owner did not want to make those revisions.  He stated that the owner wants two family-size units. 


Mr. Echeverri emphasized that the neighbors’ concerns were mostly related to parking.  He said issues of height and size have been addressed as much as possible in the revised design.


Chairman Hunter invited comments from members of the audience.


Dolores Gomez said the parking lot is used every day by restaurant workers and delivery trucks.  She noted that customers and members of the public have not been parking there in recent years because of the lot’s rundown condition.


Ms. Gomez read a letter expressing concern about the mass and height of this large project on a small lot in an older residential area of Brisbane.  She said she understood the applicant’s desire to maximize his profits, but recommended that the owner consider smaller starter homes as an alternative.  Ms. Gomez noted that most of the homes in the neighborhood are single-family, owner-occupied houses.  She stated that this rental duplex will impact the neighborhood by its size and lot coverage.  She questioned the need to grant a setback exception for this large building.


Ms. Gomez pointed out that the floor area ratio for the proposed duplex is 0.92 rather than the City’s residential standard of 0.72.  She said other houses in the neighborhood have front yards, setbacks, and larger lots.  She characterized the project as a commercial building invading a single-family neighborhood.  She questioned the safety of having a 2-foot clearance between buildings.


Ms. Gomez also expressed concern about the impact of this six-bedroom project on parking in the neighborhood.  She said the four garage spaces will be insufficient to meet demand, and restaurant patrons and employees will have to search for street parking.  She recommended requiring the applicant to provide 10 feet of side setback area that can be used as uncovered parking for restaurant employees.


Ms. Gomez urged the Planning Commission to keep Brisbane’s small-town atmosphere.


Commissioner Lentz asked Ms. Gomez if she would object to a single-family home on the site.  Ms. Gomez replied that a single-family house might be a better option.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that the City’s current zoning ordinance establishes a 28-foot height limit, and the proposed building is within that limit.  


Tim Trzeciak read a letter from Susan Fraune objecting to the setback exception modification and recommending that the size and scale of the project be reduced.  


Mr. Trzeciak stated that many residents feel the proposed project is out of proportion for the site and the neighborhood.  He clarified that people are not opposed to any development of the site, but do they not want the City to grant exceptions to its normal requirements that will allow this out-of-town developer to make more of a profit.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed his appreciation to all the people who spoke.  He noted that that project complies with the City’s height limit and provides the required amount of parking.  He explained that the Planning Commission cannot deny a property owner’s right to build, but the City can impose conditions in exchange for certain exceptions.  


Commissioner Hawawini expressed his opinion that it is the applicant’s design that has created a difficult access situation, not the parcel’s size, shape, or topography.  He said the property’s L shape, its border on the R-2 District, and large rear yard do not appear to be special circumstances warranting an exception, and the building’s visual impact does not seem to be mitigated to an unusual degree.  Commissioner Hawawini said he understood the owner’s desire to maximize investment return, but said the owner should have known about the site constraints and applicable requirements.  Commissioner Hawawini concluded that he was unable to justify an exception in this case.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the applicant seems to be using a loophole in the current zoning regulations that allows a commercial building on what really should be an R-2 District site.  He noted that Ms. Gomez indicated a single-family home, designed to the proper scale, would be more acceptable to the neighbors. He emphasized the need for compatibility with adjacent development, and urged the owner to be more flexible.


Commissioner Lentz said he had no problem with a project more in balance and harmony with the rest of the neighborhood.  He encouraged the applicant  to consider some of the alternatives proposed by staff and offered to provide further direction in terms of what would be acceptable to the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Maturo recommended requiring the applicant to meet the standards for the adjoining R-2 District.  She said she was disappointed that the owner was unwilling to consider further modifications.  She noted that even if the project is approved, there are many details yet to be worked out with the staff, and a more flexible, cooperative attitude would facilitate that ongoing process.


Commissioner Lentz said he would like to see further investigation of the alternatives identified by staff.  


Commissioner Hawawini noted the project can be approved without an exception if it fits within the City’s specified parameters.  He stated that he understood the public’s concern about scale and compatibility, but the Planning Commission’s decision should be based on whether the project meets City standards.  Commissioner Hawawini pointed out that this project is subject to design review because it is located within a commercial district.


Commissioner Lentz expressed his opinion that the best solution would be a balance recognizing the owner’s right to build as well as the neighbors’ concerns about scale and harmony.  


Commissioner Maturo reviewed the three findings justifying a setback exception.  She noted the L-shape of the property affects the need for a setback exception and would be a special circumstance, and the intruding stairway, providing access, has a minimal visual impact.  She added that the visual impact of the rest of the project is not an issue with respect to the setback exception.


Commissioner Lentz said the project’s scale was the key issue from his perspective.  He noted the Planning Commission should consider a setback exception only after these concerns are addressed.


Commissioner Maturo said she was satisfied that this project met the requirements for a setback exception.  She disagreed that the applicant was taking advantage of any loophole.  She observed that this property, as well as a number of others on Visitacion Avenue, has an unusual history and configuration, and Brisbane has recognized the need to allow some flexibility when applying City standards to such projects.


Chairman Hunter invited the applicant to respond to some of the Commission’s comments.


Mr. Echeverri clarified that the owner was open to some design changes.


Chairman Hunter observed that the setback modification, not any parking impact, was the issue before the Planning Commission.  He clarified that the applicant is responsible for providing parking for the proposed project, but not for other purposes.  He noted the restaurant may need to find alternatives to meet the parking needs of employees and customers.


Chairman Hunter pointed out that the lot is challenging because of its narrow width, but the lot is deep enough to accommodate two dwelling units in tandem.  He encouraged the applicant to consider other design options to eliminate the need for a setback exception.  He recommended giving the applicant an opportunity to redesign the project.


Chairman Hunter observed that the scale of the building may be difficult for the neighbors, but the building fits within the City’s height limit.  He expressed his opinion that it would be inappropriate to deny the application on that basis.


Commissioner Lentz noted the R-2 District has a 15-foot front setback, while the applicant is proposing 2.75 feet, a significant difference.  

Chairman Hunter suggested considering narrower side setbacks in exchange for a 15-foot front setback.


Commissioners reviewed and discussed the alternatives proposed by staff.


Chairman Hunter recommended making a decision as to whether the application should be rejected before considering alternatives.  Senior Planner Tune advised that a decision can be deferred only if the applicant agrees to a 90-day extension of the permit processing deadline. 


Mr. Echeverri said he was willing to agree to a 90-day extension to allow the project to be revised and continued to a future meeting.


Chairman Hunter encouraged Commissioners to provide guidance to the applicant as to what parameters the Planning Commission would accept.


Commissioner Hawawini said he would like to see 3-foot side setbacks and a 15-foot front setback.  He encouraged the applicant to review and consider the alternatives identified by staff.


Chairman Hunter observed that there seemed to be consensus that a minimum 3-foot separation between the building and its neighbor to the east should be required.  Commissioners confirmed this understanding. 


After some discussion, Commissioners agreed that the west side setback should be 4.2 feet, consistent with the staff recommendation.


For the first-floor front (south) setback, Commissioners expressed support for a 15-foot setback, as reflected in Alternative 4A, with a 28-foot height limit.  A 10-foot setback might be acceptable for the second floor, subject to a 20-foot height limit.  They determined that a 10-foot rear (north) setback should be maintained.


Commissioners discussed applicability of the 0.72 floor area ratio (FAR) standard from the R-2 District.  Commissioner Maturo pointed out that the property’s commercial zoning allows a 2.4 FAR, more than double the 0.92 FAR the applicant proposes.  Commissioners agreed that the proposed floor area would be acceptable, if the applicant provides the recommended side, front, and rear setbacks.


Chairman Hunter noted a use permit is required for a residential use in the NCRO-2 District.  Senior Planner Tune stated that if the use permit is denied, the applicant could propose a commercial project. 


Mr. Vijay Singh, owner, confirmed his willingness to consider revising the design to provide a 3-foot separation on the east side, a 4.2-foot setback on the west side, a front setback of either 15 feet with a 28-foot height limit or 10 feet with a 20-foot height limit, and a rear setback of 10 feet.


Chairman Hunter asked for a show of hands indicating whether these revisions would address the concerns raised by audience members.  He encouraged the applicant to take the wishes of the neighbors into consideration in redesigning the project.


Commissioner Lentz moved to continue this matter to the April 12 meeting, with the owner’s agreement to a 90-day extension of the permit processing deadline.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


Chairman Hunter noted that this meeting will be rebroadcast a number of times in the coming days, and a DVD will also be available in City Hall.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  2000 Sierra Point Parkway; General Plan Amendment GPA-2-06/Design Permit DP-2-07 to amend the General Plan by creating a Sierra Point Mixed-Use Designation on approximately 10 acres developed with an office building (“Hitachi Building”); Diamond Investments Property, applicant; Clarendon Hills Investors LLC, owner; APN 007-164-010


Chairman Hunter stated that this application was withdrawn by the applicant, so no Planning Commission action was required.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF

Community Development Director Prince reviewed upcoming dates for Baylands Speakers Series presentations.  He said there will be an alternative energy panel on March 12, an economics and redevelopment panel on March 22, and a land use and transportation speaker on April 2.  He added that staff will bring flyers to the next meeting.


Community Development Director Prince noted that the Planning Commission will next be reviewing the Community Character and Economic Development chapters of the General Plan at the special meeting on March 15.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Chairman Hunter asked staff to provide an updated meeting calendar.  Commissioner Lentz recommended including the dates of the Baylands Speakers Series events.


Chairman Hunter noted that Commissioner Jameel was absent due to a family emergency, and he suggested sending an acknowledgement.  Community Development Director Prince reported that the City had already sent flowers.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if Commissioners should store their agenda packets and meeting materials.  Chairman Hunter noted that paper copies of all documents are available at City Hall.  Associate Planner Johnson said staff can scan also documents to create electronic copies.


Chairman Hunter asked about the availability of meeting recordings.  Associate Planner Johnson responded that the City keeps audio DVDs at City Hall, copies of which can be purchased.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the special meeting on March 15, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 9:50 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

